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CONFIDENTIAL SECTION 

26 CONFIDENTIAL REPORTS 

 26.4 VELODROME PROJECT - CHANGE TO PROJECT SCOPE AND FUNDING 

Author: Recreation & Leisure Coordinator 
Executive Manager Leisure and Regulatory Services 
General Manager Community and Regulatory Services 
Executive Manager Program Management  

Authoriser: Acting Chief Executive Officer  
Section under the 
Act 

The grounds on which part of the Council or Committee may be closed to 
the public are listed in Section 65(2) of the Local Government Act and 
Regulation 8 of the Local Government (Administration) Regulations. 

Sub-clause and 
Reason: 

8(c)(i) - information that would, if publicly disclosed, be likely to cause 
commercial prejudice to, or confer an unfair commercial advantage on 
any person. 

  

RECOMMENDATIONS 
1. THAT the report entitled Velodrome Project – Change to Project Scope and Funding be 

received and noted. 
2. THAT Council note correspondence received from the Chief Minister of the Northern 

Territory to the Lord Mayor, dated 21 July 2020, seeking to change the scope of the 
Velodrome Project and for City of Darwin to return the funds originally provided by the 
Northern Territory Government. 

3. THAT Council provides in-principle approval to reduce the scope of the Velodrome Project, 
subject to legal and financial advice to guide its final decision. 

4. THAT a further report be presented to Council on options to guide its final Decision in 
relation to the delivery of the Velodrome Project at the 1st Ordinary Meeting on 11 August 
2020. 

PURPOSE To provide Council with a request from the Chief Minister of the 
Northern Territory dated 21 July 2020 that seeks to reduce the scope of 
the Velodrome Project from $10.5M to $2.5M and for the remaining 
funds of $8M to be returned to the Northern Territory Government; and 
To provide Council with an overview of the progress and history of the 
Velodrome Project to date and advise Council that legal and financial 
advice will be sought to guide Council’s future consideration in relation 
to the Chief Minister’s request. 

BACKGROUND & 
COUNCIL 
DECISIONS 

 
The Northern Territory Government (NTG) has committed $8M towards 
the upgrade and lighting of Velodrome track. City of Darwin (COD) 
accepted the funding through the execution of a binding funding 
agreement and will deliver the project on behalf of the Northern Territory 
Government through a binding project management and construction 
contract. 
The funding agreement identified the project scope for the project as: 
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Project is to be conducted in accordance with an approved Project Plan, 
associated Consultation Plan and Traffic Study, and shall include: 

1. construction on a 250 metre velodrome track upgrade with 30-35 
degree banks and safety fencing, bike skills area, club and facilities 
storage, lights for velodrome track and parking and landscaping; 

2. engagement of the Project Manager to conduct the Project; 

3. purchase of the Assets set out under "Assets" in the column 
headed "Components" in the Project Plan (if applicable); 

4. undertaking any other Components set out in the Project Plan; 
and 

5. Master / Concept Plans for additional cycling elements to be 
considered in the Project Plan including a pump track and criterium 
track. 

A Contract for project management services to manage delivery of the 
project on COD’s behalf was awarded to Cardno NT on 20 December 
2019. 
In April 2020, Council and the Northern Territory Government (NTG) 
executed a variation regarding the Velodrome Project funding which 
amalgamated the initial funding from the Department Tourism, Sport 
and Culture of $2.5M with the funding from Department Infrastructure, 
Planning and Logistics of $8M for a combined funding amount of 
$10.5M for the project. 
A project plan for the delivery of the Velodrome upgrade was approved 
by COD and the NTG on 6 May 2020. 
On 5 December 2019, Cycling NT advised Council of the formation of a 
Cycling Alliance, and that they would lead the stakeholder engagement 
for the Velodrome Project and that it was imperative that Council 
appointed a sub-contractor to build a wooden Velodrome in line with a 
world’s best practice and UCI standard, Attachment 1. 

Cycling NT also provided Council with their own masterplan that they 
believed was suitable for the site and available funding, Attachment 2. 
Council’s Chief Executive Officer provided a response to Cycling NT on 
12 December 2019, advising of the agreed scope of works of the 
funding agreement and that the Velodrome Precinct Stakeholders 
Alliance requested change in ‘fit for purpose’ requirements needed to be 
considered with respect to all other stakeholder requests, whole of life 
costings, community access and the future management and 
maintenance responsibilities for the facility, Attachment 3. 
 
PREVIOUS DECISIONS 
 
DECISION NO.22\0512 (13/03/18) 
Darwin Velodrome Upgrade - Update March 2018 
 
B. THAT Council write to the Northern Territory Government requesting 
a further $2.5 M (GST exclusive) increase to the current one-off capital 
grant in order to deliver the agreed scope of works for the Darwin 
Velodrome Project. 
 
C. THAT in the event the Northern Territory Government declines an 
additional budget allocation for the Darwin Velodrome Upgrade that 
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Council proceeds with the asphalt resurfacing of the existing velodrome 
track and additional items, including lighting, pending budget availability 
from the current one-off capital grant.  

DISCUSSION  
On the 21 July 2020, the Lord Mayor received correspondence from the 
Chief Minister of the Northern Territory, stating that “as it is now clear 
that both the cycling community and local residents are very strongly 
opposed to the velodrome redevelopment project in its current form” and 
is requesting COD return an amount of $8M from the funding agreement 
for the Velodrome project, Attachment 4.  
Furthermore, the correspondence advises Council to use the initial 
$2.5M for beautification and upgrade works at the existing facility. 
COD has also received correspondence from Cycling NT, on behalf of 
the Cycling Alliance advising they no longer support the project, 
Attachment 5. Including a copy of correspondence from Cycling NT to 
Minister Moss on 21 July 2020, advising NTG of their withdrawal of 
support for the Velodrome project, Attachment 6. 

COD received correspondence on 20 July 2020, from Friends of Bagot 
Park, stating they wanted the entire proposed bicycle precinct including 
velodrome, bike skills area, pump track and criterium track moved to a 
different location, Attachment 7. 
The letter from the Chief Minister advises Council to use the initial 
$2.5M for beautification and upgrade works at the existing facility. 
Council has already considered the use of funding if there was an 
inadequate amount for a full re-development, and in March 2018 
determined to use any available funding for an asphalt re-surfacing of 
the track and upgrade of lighting. 
It should be noted that if Council is to continue on this basis, further 
consideration of available funding is required to determine what if any 
landscaping or car park upgrades as requested by the community can 
be accommodated in the project scope. 
In this regard, Council is seeking further advice and will cost this option. 
The existing velodrome facility is an open access community facility, 
however due to its current poor condition, it is no longer fit for purpose.  
Should a new Velodrome facility is to be built at an alternate location, 
Council could consider demolition and removal of existing Velodrome 
and surrounding infrastructure and return the site to green space.  This 
has not been part of the Chief Minister’s current request and, where this 
may be an option in the future, funding for the removal and instatement 
of green space could be sought from the NT Government. 
Council’s in-principle approval for this change to the project is now 
sought, subject to a further report providing details of the options for 
both the changed scope for the Velodrome Project and the current 
funding, which needs to not only cover the $2.5M in works, but also 
ensure that Council’s costs to date and any committed costs and 
potential claim by the current Project Manager and Construction 
Delivery Contractor, Cardno, are maintained and retained. 
In the meantime, the Chief Executive Officer and Council Officers 
continue to liaise with the Department of Infrastructure, Planning and 
Logistics and the Department of Tourism and Culture, who Council is 
bound in regards the current funding arrangements. Legal advice in 
relation to the changed scope and options under the existing funding 
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agreements is being sought. 
Once further advice is provided to enable full consideration by Council 
of its legal and commercial options, a further report will be presented to 
Council at the 1st Ordinary Meeting on 11 August 2020. 

CRITICAL DATES   City of Darwin Acting Chief Executive Officer wrote to the Department of 
Infrastructure, Planning and Logistics and the Department of Tourism 
and Culture on 27 July 2020, advising the Chief Executives of those 
departments about the request from the Chief Minister and Council’s 
intended course of action in the meantime; 
A design and construct tender was to be issued for advertising on 30 
July 2020 – this will not proceed in the interim, pending further advice; 
The NTG goes into Caretaker in preparation for the General Election on 
22 August 2020 on 30 July 2020; 
A further Council report will be presented on 11 August 2020, which will 
inform its decision and it will be this decision that will form the basis of a 
response to the Chief Executive Officer of the Department of the Chief 
Minister, in response to the correspondence from the Chief Minister 
dated 21 July 2020, who will be in place following the Government’s 
Caretaker provision.  

BUDGET / FINANCIAL Budget/Funding:  $10.5M 
Funding identified:  NTG Capital Grant 
Description:   Funding agreement to deliver a redevelopment 
of the Velodrome at Bagot Park. 
Council has an existing contract with Cardno NT to project manage the 
redevelopment of the Velodrome.  
Total project expenditure to date: 

Design & Development costs $140,140 

Project Management costs (Cardno NT) $3,600 

Commitments to Cardno NT $7,100 

Balance of remaining funds $10,349,160 
 

IDENTIFIED RISK(S) Financial  Yes Social/Cultural No 
WH&S  No Reputation  Yes 
Environmental No Legal   No 
COD has a signed funding agreement with the NTG for the delivery of 
the Velodrome Project. Until such time as the agreement is amended 
COD is bound by the conditions of that funding agreement.  
COD has a contract with CARDNO NT for project management services 
for the delivery of the velodrome upgrade. Under the contract Cardno is 
entitled to a Fee, should termination of the contract is by the Principal 
(i.e. Council).   
Interference in the project from persons outside of COD and the NTG  
has resulted in a lack of clarity in the project deliverables under the 
funding agreement by both the Friend of Bagot Park and the Cycling 
community resulting in diametrically opposed views as to what the 
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project outcomes were to be. There is a risk that COD’s reputation as an 
organisation that is able to deliver projects that meet with community 
objectives may be tarnished as a result of this interference. 
To mitigate any legal or financial risk, COD has sought advice to ensure 
an appropriate outcome for all parties, in particular Council and the 
community it represents.  
To mitigate any further reputational risk, COD will ensure that, subject to 
Council’s final decision, project signage and communications reflect the 
scope of the project and that inform level engagement with all 
stakeholders is undertaken on this basis. 

Likelihood and Consequence scale 

 

 

RISK RATING In accordance with City of Darwin risk management policy, the Risk 
Rating is: Moderate Likely 
 

LEGISLATIVE / 
POLICY CONTROLS 
OR IMPACTS 

Legislation:  N/A 
Policy:    N/A 
 

RESOURCE 
IMPLICATIONS 

Existing Position No:  
Contractor:   Cardno NT 
 

EXTERNAL 
CONSULTATION & 
ENGAGEMENT 

External  Department of Infrastructure, Planning and Logistics 
and the Department of Tourism and Culture Chief Executives.   
 

COMMUNICATION 
STRATEGY  

COD will ensure that, subject to Council’s final decision, project signage 
and communications reflect the scope of the project and that inform 
level engagement with all stakeholders is undertaken on this basis. 
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PLACE SCORE 
STATEMENT 

N/A 

STRATEGIC PLAN 2 A Safe, Liveable and Healthy City 
2.3 By 2030, Darwin residents will be more active and healthy 

ATTACHMENTS 1. Letter from Velodrome Precinct Stakeholder Alliance   
2. Cycling NT Velodrome Precinct Concept Design 2019   
3. Letter to Velodrome Precinct Stakeholder Alliance   
4. Chief Minister Letter to Lord Mayor Velodrome Project   
5. Cycling NT Letter to Lord Mayor   
6. Cycling NT Letter to Minister Moss   
7. Friends of Bagot Park Letter to Lord Mayor    

APPROVED BY SLT No 

APPROVED BY SDG   Yes – 27 July 2020 

FURTHER 
DIRECTIONS 

This report was submitted as a late report due to the timing of the receipt 
of correspondence from the Chief Minister, late on the evening of 
Tuesday 21 July 2020 (during the course of Council’s Confidential 
Briefing) by the Lord Mayor and the urgent requirement to seek advice 
and present this matter to Council on an urgent basis. 

DATE 27 July 2020 

DECLARATION OF 
INTEREST 

No. 
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